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Sri Lanka's prime minister
said on Thursday that he

will quickly prepare an eco-
nomic reform programme and
seek approval from the
International Monetary Fund
— because global inflation and
the financial impact of Russia's
invasion of Ukraine on other
countries could limit their abil-
ity to help the island nation.

Prime Minister Ranil
Wickremesinghe said that offi-
cials have reached agreement
on basic reforms concepts with
the IMF and that he plans to
have the economic reform pro-
gram ready within two weeks.
After it is finalised, an IMF del-

egation will visit Sri Lanka to
evaluate the programme.

"I have placed my special
attention on this because of the
present global situation, the war
in Ukraine and global inflation.
From what we can see a num-
ber of countries may have to
face economic problems like
ours," Wickremesinghe said. 

He added: "At the moment
the United States and the
Europe are spending a lot on
the war and there is a possibil-
ity of the aid given to us being
reduced." 

Sri Lanka is nearly bank-
rupt with an acute foreign cur-
rency crisis that resulted in a
foreign debt default. The coun-
try announced last month that

it is suspending nearly $7 bil-
lion foreign debt repayment
due for this year out of about
$25 billion due through 2026.
Sri Lanka's total foreign debt
stands at $51 billion. The IMF
said in a statement Thursday
said that a team remotely con-
cluded initial discussions about
Sri Lanka's reform plan on
Tuesday.

"The team made good
progress in assessing the eco-
nomic situation and in identi-
fying policy priorities to be
taken going forward," the state-
ment said. 

The statement added that
discussions focused on restor-
ing fiscal sustainability while
protecting the vulnerable and

poor; ensuring monetary pol-
icy credibility and exchange
rate regimes; preserving finan-
cial sector stability; and struc-
tural reforms to enhance eco-
nomic growth and strengthen
governance.

"We expect that these dis-
cussions will help the authori-
ties formulate their reform
programme," the IMF said.

Sri Lanka's former finance
minister Ali Sabry has said that
badly timed tax cuts led to a
reduction in government rev-
enue, reducing the country's
ability to borrow and releasing
existing reserves to maintain
the US dollar at a fixed rate
against the local currency - and
that those factors triggered the

foreign currency crisis. 
Also  the COVID-19 pan-

demic nearly severely reduced
tourism revenue, one of the
country's economic lifelines.
The economic crisis has caused
a reduction of imports of goods
and industrial raw material,
prompting an acute shortage of
essential items like food, med-
icine, cooking gas and other
fuel, toilet paper and even
matches. Sri Lankans for
months have been forced to
wait in lines lasting hours out-
side stores to buy fuel and
cooking gas.

Protesters have occupied
the entrance to President
Gotabaya Rajapaksa's office
for nearly 50 days, demanding

his resignation because they
blame him and his powerful,
and politically connected fam-
ily for the economic crises. The
protests have nearly dismantled
the powerful Rajapaksa polit-
ical dynasty after the president's
brother resigned as prime min-
ister amid countrywide vio-
lence earlier this month, when
his supporters attacked peace-
ful protesters. 

Two of the president's
other siblings and nephew
resigned from their Cabinet
posts.Wickremesinghe has
promised to propose constitu-
tional changes to curtail pres-
idential powers, strengthen
Parliament and resolve Sri
Lanka's economic difficulties.
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China and Russia vetoed a
U.N. Resolution sponsored

by the United States on
Thursday that would have
imposed tough new sanctions
on North Korea for its spate of
intercontinental ballistic missile
launches that can be used to
deliver nuclear weapons.

The vote in the 15-member
Security Council was 13-2 and
marked a first serious division
among the five veto-wielding
permanent members of the
U.N.'s most powerful body on
a North Korea sanctions reso-
lution.

A united Security Council
imposed sanctions after North
Korea's first nuclear test explo-
sion in 2006 and tightened
them over the years seeking to
rein in its nuclear and ballistic
missile programs and cut off
funding.

U.S. Ambassador Linda
Thomas-Greenfield appealed
for unity before Thursday's
vote, calling North Korea's six
ICBM tests this year "a threat
to the entire international com-

munity." 
She stressed that in the last

sanctions resolution adopted by
the council in December 2017,
members committed to further
restricting petroleum exports
to North Korea if it conducted
a ballistic missile launch capa-
ble of reaching intercontinen-
tal ranges.

North Korea suspended
ICBM tests for five years, but
she urged the council to act
against its "dangerous and
threatening" ICBM launches in
the last five months including
one on Wednesday.

China's U.N. Ambassador
Zhang Jun reiterated Beijing's
opposition to new sanctions
against North Korea ahead of
Thursday's vote. He called
instead for the United States to
take "meaningful, practical
actions" to resume its dialogue
with the country and find a

political solution to the situa-
tion on the Korean Peninsula,
where the 1950-53 war between
North Korea and South Korea
stopped with an armistice, not
a peace treaty.

With tensions on the
peninsula, Zhang said, it's
important to stay calm, avoid
any provocative actions and
"really give hope" to the
Democratic People's Republic
of Korea -- the country's offi-
cial name -- by lifting some
sanctions instead of imposing
new ones.

"We do not think addi-
tional sanctions will be helpful
in responding to current situ-
ation," he told reporters
Thursday. "It can only get sit-
uation even worse. … so that's
what we really want to avoid." 

Alluding to U.S. "pivot to
Asia" reflecting rise of China as
an economic and military
power and America's most sig-
nificant competitor, Zhang
said, "We do not want to see
anyone make use of DPRK sit-
uation or Korean Peninsula sit-
uation as a card for their strate-
gic or geopolitical agenda."
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Democrats' first attempt at
responding to back-to-

back mass shootings in Buffalo
and Uvalde, Texas, failed in
Senate as Republicans blocked
a domestic terrorism bill that
would have opened debate on
difficult questions surrounding
hate crimes and gun safety.

Senate Majority Leader
Chuck Schumer, D-N.Y., tried
to nudge Republicans into tak-
ing up a domestic terrorism bill
that had cleared House quick-
ly last week after mass shoot-
ings at a grocery store in
Buffalo, New York, and a
church in Southern California
targeting people of color. 

He said it could become
basis for negotiation. But
Thursday vote failed along
party lines, raising fresh doubts
about possibility of robust
debate, let alone eventual com-
promise, on gun safety mea-
sures. The final vote was 47-47,
short of 60 needed to take up
bill. All Republicans voted
against it. “We're disappointed,”

said White House press secre-
tary Karine Jean-Pierre. She
said it 's "shameful" that
National Rifle Association and
others have stood in the way of
advancing such measures but
encouraged Congress to press
ahead. 

“The president has been
very clear that's it's time to act,"
she said. Rejection of bill, just
two days after  mass shooting
at a Texas elementary school
that killed 19 children and
two teachers, brought into
sharp relief Congress' persistent
failure to pass legislation to
curb nation's epidemic of gun
violence. 

It also underscored preva-
lence of mass shootings in the
U.S. As Congress struggled to
react to earlier shootings but
was confronted by yet another
massacre. Schumer said he will
give bipartisan negotiations in
Senate about two weeks, while
Congress is away for a break, to
try to forge a compromise bill
that could pass 50-50 Senate,
where 60 votes will be needed
to overcome a filibuster.
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When China signed a secu-
rity pact with the

Solomon Islands in April it
raised concerns from the US
and its allies that Beijing may
be seeking a military outpost in
the South Pacific, an area of
traditional American naval
dominance.

But China upped the ante
further this week, reaching out
to the Solomon Islands and
nine other island nations with
a sweeping security proposal
that, even if only partially
realised, could give it a presence
in the Pacific much nearer
Hawaii, Australia, New Zealand
and on the doorstep of the
strategic American territory
of Guam.

China insists its proposals
are targeted at regional stabil-
ity and economic growth, but
experts and governments fear
that beneath the surface, it is a
brazen attempt to expand its
influence in a strategically crit-
ical area.

David Panuelo, the presi-

dent of Micronesia, one of the
nations targeted by China,
warned the others against sign-
ing on, saying it "threatens to
bring a new Cold War at best,
and a world war at worst."

"Aside from the impacts on
our sovereignty ... It increases
the chances of China getting
into conflict with Australia,
Japan, United States and New
Zealand on the day when
Beijing decides to invade
Taiwan," Panuelo warned in a
letter obtained by The
Associated Press, noting China
has not ruled out using force to
take the self-governing island,
which it claims as its own ter-
ritory.

A draft of the proposal
obtained by The Associated
Press shows that China wants
to train Pacific police officers,
team up on "traditional and
non-traditional security" and
expand law enforcement coop-
eration. 

China also wants to joint-
ly develop a marine plan for
fisheries, and raises the possi-
bility of a free trade area with
the Pacific nations.
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China on Friday criticised a
speech by US Secretary of

State Antony Blinken that
focused on relations between
world's top two economic
powers, saying US was seek-
ing to smear Beijing's reputa-
tion.

In his Thursday address,
Blinken said administration of
President Joe Biden wants to
lead international bloc
opposed to Russia's invasion
of Ukraine into a broader
coalition to counter what it
sees as a more serious, long-
term threat to global order
from China.

Chinese Foreign Ministry
spokesperson Wang Wenbin
responded that US was "essen-
tially spreading disinforma-
tion" and "smearing China's
domestic and foreign policy." 

Tivaouane (Senegal): Police
were on guard and nearby res-
idents and parents stood
mourning outside a hospital in
Senegal where a fire in the
neonatal unit killed 11 new-
borns. 
Only three infants could be
saved, President Macky Sall
said before calling on Thursday
for three days of mourning for
the young lives lost.

Mamadou Mbaye,
who witnessed the fire
Wednesday at the Abdoul Aziz
Sy Dabakh Hospital in
Tivaouane, a town 120 kilo-
meters (75 miles) northeast of
the capital, Dakar, told The
Associated Press that condi-
tions inside the hospital were
"atrocious."

"It was hot and smoky
inside with a suffocating heat,
and there was a power outage,"
Mbaye said.Grieving parents
were still in shock."I baptized
my child on Wednesday and he
was baptized here in the hos-
pital. APT
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Turkey's foreign minister
says Sweden and Finland

must now take "concrete steps"
to alleviate his country's secu-
rity concerns to overcome
Ankara's objections to their
NATO membership bid.

Foreign Minister Mevlut
Cavusoglu said Friday that
delegations from the two
Nordic countries have returned
home with Turkey's demands
after a visit this week and
Ankara is awaiting their
answers.

The countries' member-
ship bids require support from
all NATO countries, but Turkey
is objecting to them. It has cited
alleged support for Kurdish
militants that Turkey considers
terrorists and restrictions on
weapons sales to Turkey.

Cavusoglu said that "an
approach of we'll convince
Turkey in time anyway, we are
friends and allies' would not be
correct." 
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The World Health
Organisation says nearly

200 cases of monkeypox have
been reported in more than 20
countries not usually known to
have outbreaks of the unusual
disease, but described the epi-
demic as "containable" and
proposed creating a stockpile to
equitably share the limited vac-
cines and drugs available
worldwide.

During a public briefing on
Friday, the UN health agency
said there are still many unan-
swered questions about how
the current epidemic arose,
but there is no evidence that
any genetic changes in the
virus are responsible for the
unprecedented epidemic. 

"The first sequencing of the
virus shows that the strain is
not different from the strains
we can find in endemic coun-
tries and (this outbreak) is
probably due more to a change
in human behaviour," said Dr

Sylvie Briand, WHO's director
of pandemic and epidemic dis-
eases. Earlier this week, a top
adviser to WHO said the out-
break in Europe, US, Israel,
Australia and beyond was like-
ly linked to sex at two recent
raves in Spain and Belgium. 

That marks a significant
departure from the disease's
typical pattern of spread in cen-
tral and western Africa, where
people are mainly infected by
animals like wild rodents and
primates, and outbreaks haven't
spilled across borders.

On Friday, Spanish author-
ities said the number of cases
there had risen to 98, includ-
ing one woman, whose infec-
tion is "directly related" to a

chain of transmission that had
been previously limited to men,
according to officials in the
region of Madrid. 

Doctors in Britain, Spain,
Portugal, Canada, the US and
elsewhere have noted that the
majority of infections to date
have been in gay and bisexual
men, or men who have sex with
men. 

The disease is no more
likely to affect people because
of their sexual orientation and
scientists warn the virus could
infect others if transmission
isn't curbed. 

WHO's Briand said that
based on how past outbreaks of
the disease in Africa have
evolved, the current situation
appeared "containable."

Still, she said WHO expect-
ed to see more cases reported
in the future, noting "we don't
know if we are just seeing the
peak of the iceberg (or) if
there are many more cases
that are undetected in com-
munities," she said. 
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